
Millersburg Borough Committee of the Whole
Council Chambers

January 25, 2023 Meeting Minutes

Call to Order – President Dietz called the meeting to order at 6:42PM with Cl’ms Boyer, Campisi, Hoffman, Hoke and Snyder present. Mayor Bowman, Borough Manager James Whitall, Secretary Ann Jackson, and Public Works Crew Leader John Hoffman were also present. 
Guests - Krystle Shearer, Peace of Mind Café and Catherine Wohlmaker (remote), Gerard Duke, Tri County Planning Commission (remote)
Public Comment
· Krystle Shearer  - 
· Informed Council of her intentions to start a student run Journalism Club that produces and distributes a newsletter. She stated that there isn’t much at the school for students outside of sports. The Borough Council expressed interest in having a page or half page in the newsletter to disseminate information to the public. Councilman Hoffman stated that the PTO would also likely be interested in a page to get information out to parents. Ms. Shearer stated that she had not thought much about distribution and that she would need help from the school to coordinate the club. Councilman Hoffman advised that he would reach out to school teachers for assistance. 

· Ms. Shearer also expressed interest in holding a summer concert series at MYO Park and an all-day music festival at Riverfront/MYO Parks. She discussed having craft and food vendors at the event and asked what type of permits would be needed. Councilman Dietz stated that the businesses wouldn’t get much additional foot traffic if the concerts were held at MYO. Ms. Shearer would need to fill out a Facility Use Agreement for the event and submit a Certificate of Insurance. The noise ordinance has no specified time but Council expressed their concerns over events lasting later than 10pm due to the curfew for minors.
· Jerry Duke – Mr. Duke from the Tri-County Planning Commission joined the meeting virtually and was updated on the conditional approval of the MASD project. He will include the variance approval in the County’s approval of the project. Duke then left the meeting.
· Catherine Wholmaker – Ms. Wholmaker provided information to the Council on scientifically proven methods for managing feral cat populations. She stated that trap/neuter/release is the best method as published in several studies and that acting quickly was better as cats can produce up to 8 new cats per year. She advised of grant funds available and provided some local resources. 
Public Safety
· Councilman Dietz recapped the recent COG meeting for members of Council that were not able to attend. He stated that a committee was being formed and a resolution developed for each municipality to sign indicating they intended to work on bettering EMS coverage in the area. They will be asking the County to fund a consultant to examine the system.
Streets
· Public Works Crew Leader John Hoffman reviewed recent road repairs.  The crew spent two days patching potholes and used 4.5 tons of cold patch. He discussed the list of larger patches brought to the budget meetings and informed council of the $35k price tag, which is up from $25k last year. He advised that a 12’x110’ patch on East Union would make a lot of residents happy and would not be affected by a Water Authority Project expected to start later this year.

· Councilman Boyer stated that he would like to get members of Council together with the Borough Manager and Public Works Crew Leader to walk the streets and create a plan that prioritizes street improvements. Council members will decide on a date and coordinate with the Borough Manager. The Borough Manager should reach out to the engineer at Gannet Fleming to see what file they have on previous road assessments.
· Discussion was had about the parking on Wert Street that creates a narrow lane of travel affecting emergency vehicles and plow access to the area. Ideas included limiting parking to one side of the road and creating a staggered parking area by painting the curbs yellow/placing no parking signs. Lincoln Street was also mentioned as a street in need of restricted parking for space. The Borough Manager was instructed to reach out to the Fire Chief to see which plan would work better for emergency vehicles.

Employee Relations
· Councilwoman Campisi updated the Council on the status of the Officer Hiring Committee. Mr. Gamez is working his way through the certification process. There has been a lot of interest in the listed Patrol Officer position and Ms. Campisi will be reaching out to candidates to conduct phone interviews in the next week.
· Borough Manager James Whitall informed the Council that repairs to the Police Department drywall, ceiling, and bathroom had been completed. The Public Works Crew will be mounting fire extinguishers in the Police cruisers; they are currently unsecured.

· Councilman Hoffman informed the Council that he had received quotes for the detailing of Police cruisers, but that the vehicles would have to be taken to the vendor.
Finance
· Dauphin County Tourism Grant:

· Borough Manager Whitall advised that grant funding for tourism brochures and the fireworks display had been applied for. Requested permission to increase the amount for Movies in the Park to $2k and was advised to do so.

· Councilwoman Campisi inquired about applying for a grant for park kiosks. Discussion centered around finding an alternative that would be aesthetically pleasing and uniform across all parks. Borough Manager Whitall was advised to see what the Historical Society had in mind as they were looking to place a kiosk.

· Secretary Ann Jackson reviewed the current Tourism Brochure. Council discussed changing the requirements for business participation in the program and that we would like to reprint the brochure this year. Ideas should be sent to Secretary Jackson before the end of Q1.

· Dauphin County Community Matters Grant

· Borough Manager Whitall reviewed the qualifications of the grant and stated that the grant information had been distributed to local businesses and non-profits. Council asked the Borough Manager to rank potential projects based on points awarded through the grant application and submit them to Council for review.

· AARP Community Challenge Grant

· Borough Manager Whitall reviewed the qualification of the grant and suggested using it for the Community Garden Project and for ADA ramps the Borough was responsible for in the upcoming 147 resurfacing project. He as advised to apply for the Community Garden grant.

Councilwoman Campisi and Secretary Jackson left the meeting at this time.

Parks
· Borough Manager Whitall presented quotes to replace the flapper valve toilet flushers on all toilets. Council was in favor of the idea. President Dietz requested this item be added to the next meeting agenda for action.

· The Council discussed ideas for the improvement of Market Square Park ahead of a design meeting with the project engineer. Ideas to be share with the engineer included:

· Adequate power outlets and floor outlets

· Adequate power system

· Modern Lighting

· Power outlets near trees to light trees

· Brick walkways preferred over concrete but would like a non-slip surface if possible.

· Replacing existing light posts with something more aesthetically pleasing

· Pathway lighting.
Economic Development
· President Dietz advised that there was no business to review in this committee.

Other Business

· Borough Manager Whitall reviewed the updated site of the proposed Community Garden at MYO Park and advised Council of a $10k grant received from Penn State for the project. Council approved the project to move forward.

· Borough Manager Whitall updated the Council on the state of the 510/512 Moore St. acquisition and the stormwater question at 549 Union Street.

Meeting adjourned at 9:09pm.
Respectfully submitted, 

James Whitall
Borough Manager
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